
Town of Meridian Hills
Minutes of Town Council Meeting
May 9th, 2011
 
President Rush called the meeting of the Meridian Hills Town Council to order at 7 pm.  The meeting was held in the library of the Early Childhood Learning Center at Park Tudor School
In Attendance:

Jim Rush, President
Terry O’Brien, Councilor








Walter Freihofer, Councilor



Michael Russo, Town Marshall



John Taylor, Clerk – Treasurer



Bernie Bruno, Assistant Clerk – Treasurer
Lance Stahley, Engineer for Jay Vorisek, Town Engineer


Guests:


Brandon Powell, N2 Publishing
Residents:

Christy Krieg
After the Pledge of Allegiance, President Jim Rush introduced Brandon Powell, N2 Publishing to present to the Council.  Mr. Powell explained that since 2004 N2 Publishing produces monthly community newsletters and promotes social events within those communities.   Currently N2 provides this service for 8 communities and neighborhoods in the Indianapolis area.  The publications are 32-50 pages, the cost to the community is free, and the company makes its money on advertising.   Mr. Powell wants to provide this service for the Town of Meridian Hills.  After Council discussion, Councilor Terry O’Brien agreed to take up the issue within the Communications Committee and report back to the Council. 
Police Report
Town Marshall Michael Russo submitted the Monthly Police Report.   He commented that there have been numerous calls from residents about solicitors.  He stated that the Season for Solicitors had started and that residents should be cautious and aware of what actions to take if they are suspicious or uncomfortable with someone knocking on their door.   Marshall Russo also stated that there had been 3-4 burglaries over the past couple of months, and while this is not a direct correlation to solicitors, residents should be vigilant of any suspicious activity.
Marshall Russo stated that the Police cannot prevent someone from knocking on doors, but residents can ask solicitor to leave.   Say No…Please Leave.   Don’t Open the Door.  Never allow Solicitor into your home.  Call Meridian Hills Police to have Police check authorized documents for validation of solicitors.
President Rush commented on a resident’s comments of suspicious vehicle reported parked at 75th and Illinois.   Marshall Russo agreed to follow up for more detail, but also encouraged that residents report any suspicious activity as soon as it occurs.
Town Attorney 
Attorney Sue Beesley had nothing to report and confirmed to President Rush that the Fivel settlement had been finalized.
Approval of Minutes
The Council unanimously approved the minutes of the March 14th, 2011 as presented. 
Report of Town Engineer
Engineer Lance Stahley, Crossroads Engineering, P.C., reporting for Town Engineer Jay Vorisek, presented a 2011 Street Maintenance Program with observations.  There were 3 options:
Option C – Listed minimum recommended work $25,116
Option B – Additional project work 
$37,576
Option A – Complete List of Projects
$198,004
The Council brought up Pothole Contract for 48-hour turnaround.   Globe Paving had been given the contract and came back after being awarded the contract with a request for additional cost from what had been agreed to.  Half of the work had been completed, and Engineer Stahley reported he had been working to resolve the issue.   Councilor’s expressed concern over the pothole maintenance work not being done in a timely manner, and that if cost was an issue that the Council wished to be informed so that the streets of the Town would be maintained properly and timely.   Engineer Stahley agreed to attend the Streets and Thoroughfares meeting on May 25th.
Drainage project progress in the Town was discussed.  The Council had received complaints from residents after several recent storms when the drainage problems were acute.  
Councilor Freihofer reported that he and Councilor O’Brien had met two weeks prior with John Oakley, DPW and they discussed several issues concerning Town drainage needs.   Councilor Freihofer stated that Bill Bowman had retired from DPW, and that the issues of ongoing maintenance by the Water Company, and capital improvements by DPW were fairly complicated. 
A key issue in making progress is that the water company is being sold and that funds from this sale will be instrumental in getting a backlog of unfunded projects started and completed in the coming years.  Councilor Freihofer stated that John Oakley seemed to be fully on board with the drainage issue at 73rd and Penn Ridge.   John Oakley expressed a willingness to address the issue and was acting in a manner to make this a priority fix as he had marked the streets.   Mr. Oakley stated that the ultimate fix would be to address the inlet at the low point on the south side of 73rd Street.   Councilor Freihofer stated that DPW must make this a priority, fix it, and correct the issue and the Town Council is working with DPW to keep them focused on this problem.
Resident Christy Krieg commented that 2002 Labor Day Rain, 2004 Rain were both “hundred year floods” and that recent February 28th Storm has caused a flood of 14 inches of water in her basement that will be gone an hour after the heavy rain.
Councilor Freihofer commented that he was pleasantly surprised with the paint markings that DPW had made on the streets.  He stated that this would likely indicate that the project is a priority.   
Councilor Freihofer commented that all residents have the “responsibility to clear grates” of debris as the blockage of the grates can cause water back up.    He also stated that the Town is a taxing district and that the Town could raise money to address drainage projects if the Town is not successful in getting DPW to complete necessary drainage projects.
Report of Clerk Treasurer 
Clerk-Treasurer Taylor commented that he would convene a Finance Committee Meeting for the purpose of discussing Town Fund investments in CD’s or interest bearing accounts.
Clerk-Treasurer Taylor reported that he had received emails about pothole damage along Meridian Street.   With Meridian Street being the responsibility of the City, he reported that he had recommended that people contact the Mayor’s action line to resolve the problem.  
President Rush commented that Clerk-Treasurer Taylor should contact IACT about the reduced administrative responsibility for Rainy Day Funds from recent legislation that had passed.   President Rush also mentioned that the state had created a Coop for purchase of Salt for the winter street maintenance.   Clerk-Treasurer Taylor agreed to contact the Town’s Snow Removal contractor to suggest that he look into the manner for potential savings to the Town.
Old Business
Fairway Drive Project update:
President Rush reporting from the Streets and Thoroughfares Committee recommended that the Town test use of Speed Humps and Chicanes for a cost effective way of reducing speed along Fairway Drive.   Engineer Stahley commented that the Chicanes would reduce the width of the street, provide traffic calming, and be a deterrent for traffic that used the street as a short cut.
Discussion followed.   President Rush wanted (2) Speed Humps.    Councilor O’Brien offered a two-step program of testing the speed humps first and then trying the second step of using chicanes if necessary.
Councilor O’Brien noted the need for additional signage for the speed humps along with paint.  Councilor O’Brien made a motion to install the Speed Humps with additional Signage  President Rush seconded the motion.   The installation would occur after collecting money from residents.  President Rush would meet with the residents to explain the steps and explain the costs.
Further discussion continued.   Use of Rubber Collapsible bollards or speed bumps were more expensive and less effective.  Councilor Freihofer opposed the project based on Connectivity, precedence, and commented that Multi-model is good Urban Planning.   President Rush commented that because of the extensive discussion and thorough consideration of 7 options over the past months, the recommendation that had originally been considered to close the street was not recommended by the committee.  
The project, as it was presented included the ultimate installation of up to two chicanes to be installed only after the installation of the two speed humps.  If the speed humps do not ‘calm traffic’ as desired, then the east chicane would be installed and finally the westerly chicane if needed.   The use of temporary barrels will be used with the oversight of Crossroads Engineering to locate the appropriate sites of the two installations.  The placement and the specifications will be the responsibility of the Town’s engineers, Crossroads Engineering.
Council Voted 2-1 to approve the motion to install the speed humps after collecting contributions from residents on Fairway Drive.   Councilors Rush, and O’Brien voted in favor and Councilor Freihofer opposed.
Councilor O’Brien reported that Post Cards would go out this month along with the Town Newsletter.   He also reported that the Town website updates will be completed this month to keep information on the website current.
Councilor O’Brien reported on Street Lights approved to be purchased and installed along Meridian Street.   He commented that IPL modified the original pricing structure and admitted having made a mistake with the original pricing.  After further discussion with IPL, the Town would need to pay an additional $2830 to purchase the streetlights.   Councilor O’Brien recommended that the Town approve the additional money so that the 8 lights along Meridian could be installed.    Total cost is approximately $1064 / light for a total of over $8,000.  The City of Indianapolis would be responsible for on going maintenance.
After additional discussion, the Council voted to approve the $2830 additional money to complete the purchase and installation of the 8 lights.  Vote was 2-1.   Councilors Rush and O’Brien voted in favor and Councilor Freihofer voted in opposition.  
St Luke Catholic Church had requested the Town support the signage variance that the church had submitted.   Councilor Freihofer commented that the City of Indianapolis would have to approve.   He also recommended that the Town Council vote to be “not in opposition” to the variance.   A question about whether there was any lighting expected with these signs.  After further discussion the Council tabled the proposal and asked that the Residential Standards and Land Use committee review the sign variance request and make a recommendation to the Council at the next council meeting. If the Church needed a faster response, the council agreed to conduct a special council meeting if required.
President Jim Rush commented on Election Protocol for this year’s fall Election of Town Council.  He explained that signatures were required by July 5th.  
President Rush read a letter of support for the proposed Broad Ripple Economic Development Plans.   Tom Haley, of the Broad Ripple Village Association had presented to the Council at the March 14th Council meeting requesting neighboring Towns to support the development proposed in Broad Ripple.  The letter would be sent toward verbal support of the plans.
New Business
Committee Reports
Report of Development Standards Committee:
 Councilor Freihofer reported that the development plan for Grace Hill, 7402 N. College has a request for amendment.   The request is to allow more than one of the 11 lots to be purchased so that a builder can have a lot larger than the current largest lot of 24,000 sq. ft.   Committee recommends that the Council send a letter of support as amended.   Council voted 3-0 to approve.
Streets and Thoroughfares Committee:
Committee meetings are scheduled for the last Wednesday of every month.  Next meeting May 25th.
Report of Finance Committee:

Finance Committee meeting will be announced in the coming months.
Communications Committee:
Councilor Freihofer commented that 2012 would be the 75th Anniversary of the Town of Meridian Hills.   
Residents Forum

Nothing further discussed.  
Claims & Vouchers
Council approved claims and vouchers for April for $16,331.72 and May for $17,644.43
	
	
	
	Town of Meridian Hills, Indiana
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	         Accounts Payable Vouchers Submitted April 11, 2011
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	EFT
	Town Payroll 4/7/11- 4/20/11 (estimated)
	
	$4,900.00 

	EFT
	Town Payroll 4/21/11- 5/4/11 (estimated)
	
	4,900.00 

	2224
	AT&T
	
	
	
	
	76.96 

	2225
	IPL
	
	
	
	
	566.27 

	2226
	Speedway  
	
	
	
	
	262.40 

	2227
	Bingham, McHale- Apr. retainer
	
	
	1,000.00 

	2228
	Tom Wood Ford (FOCS273100)
	
	
	36.20 

	2229
	Crossroad Engineers (Invoice 11203)
	
	4,340.92 

	2230
	James Rush reimbursement
	
	
	48.97 

	2231
	B. McAtee Inc. (traffic control- MH cleanup effort)
	200.00 

	
	
	
	
	
	
	$16,331.72 


	
	
	
	Town of Meridian Hills, Indiana
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	         Accounts Payable Vouchers Submitted May 9, 2011
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	EFT
	Town Payroll 5/5/11- 5/18/11 (estimated)
	
	$4,900.00 

	EFT
	Town Payroll 5/19/11- 6/1/11 (estimated)
	
	4,900.00 

	2232
	AT&T
	
	
	
	
	77.34 

	2233
	IPL
	
	
	
	
	566.27 

	2234
	Speedway  
	
	
	
	
	338.17 

	2235
	Bingham, McHale- May retainer
	
	
	1,000.00 

	2236
	Crossroad Engineers (Invoice 11237)
	
	4,022.42 

	2237
	Christy Scofield (permit reimbursement)
	
	57.00 

	2238
	Marion County Prosecuting Attorney (criminal code books)
	40.00 

	2239
	Traffic Sign Inc (Invoice 2011118)
	
	
	461.98 

	2240
	Indianapolis Star (legal advertising)
	
	
	7.33 

	2241
	Postmaster (PO Box Rental)
	
	
	55.00 

	2242
	Stavros Lawn Service
	
	
	
	1,218.92 

	
	
	
	
	
	
	$17,644.43 


The meeting was adjourned at 9:00 pm.
Respectfully submitted,
John Taylor
Clerk Treasurer

